[image: image1.png]300

200

100

Number of Complaints received by the Trust - Year on Year Comparison

232

253
223

2017/18 2018/19

2019/20 2020/21 2021/22






Report to the Meeting of the

Oxford Health NHS Foundation Trust

[image: image7.png]8388

50
a0
30
20
1

Outcome of Complaints

Comlaint Not
Upheld

Complaint Upheld  No Evidence To Prove  Partially Upheld
or Dispro




Board of Directors
25 May 2022

Annual Complaints and PALS Report 2021/22

For: Assurance and Approval before being Published
Executive Summary 
Introduction
It is a national requirement for all NHS Providers to publish an annual complaints report. This is a draft of the annual report which has been recommended by the Quality Committee for approval before being published.

Key Highlights
· In 2021/22, OHFT received 223 complaints which is a small increase compared to the previous year when 206 complaints were received. There has been little variation over time in the number of complaints received by month. There is limited comparison information nationally, although what is available on numbers by quarter shows the number of complaints received in Q1 and Q2 (2021/22) is slightly higher to our counterpart in the BOB Integrated Care System.
· The majority of complaints were received from carers/ family members and relate to our mental health services.
· The number of  complaints received is low in the context of activity completed; on average we have received 0.17 complaints per 1,000 outpatient appointments and 0.18 complaints per 1,000 inpatient bed days.
· The Oxon City & North East adult mental health team has been under considerable pressure since July 2021 with challenges around staff vacancies and increases in demand. The team has received a high number of complaints and concerns during this unsettled time. An improvement plan is in place with regular monitoring.
· 100% of complaints were acknowledged within three working days.
· 100% of complaints were responded to within a timescale agreed and communicated with the complainant. However, there continue to be a high number of extensions. Overall the average response time was 50 days. We also had three complaints that were responded to outside of 6 months, in all cases the complainant was given regular updates on progress and a written explanation for the delay. We are addressing the timeliness of responses using a quality improvement approach. 
· 27 complaints were re-opened in the year and 21 withdrawn and dealt with locally through PALS.
· The key themes/learning from complaints and concerns are: 
· Lack of communication/information sharing with patients and families
· Insufficient care and support provided in the community

· Staff attitude/behaviour (being rude, uncaring, unprofessional)

· Poor sharing of information across teams, providers and agencies

· Waiting times and access to services
· Communication is the main theme from complaints received nationally in England, relating to 17% of complaints. Followed by concerns about patient care and then values/ behaviour of staff.
· We have 1 ombudsman (PHSO/LGO) case open as of 31st March 2022. In 2021/22 the ombudsman made enquiries about 11 closed complaint cases of which two have commenced to an investigation. Both were closed without any further actions required.

· After the investigation into each complaint, if there are any areas for improvement a  plan is developed by the relevant Service Manager. An example of some of the actions taken in 2021/22 are detailed in the report.
· In addition to complaints, OHFT received and responded to 120 formal MP enquiries in 2021/22 and 841 local concerns in 2021/22. The number of MP enquiries has significantly increased in 2021/22 compared to previous years, with the majority about access to services and waiting times.
· The Trust continues to provide 35 PALS surgeries across wards and day hospitals. Some of the surgeries use volunteers to listen and gather feedback.

· The Trust received 2,476 compliments in 2021/22 which is an increase when compared to the previous year.

The report also details the improvements being made to the complaints process and changes in preparation for the revised NHS national complaint standards due to be finalised shortly.

Recommendation:  
The annual report provides assurance that an effective complaints system is being managed.
The Board of Directors is asked to approve the annual report before it is published.

Author and Title: 

Jane Kershaw, Head of Quality Governance




Claire Price, Complaints & PALS Manager

Lead Executive Director: 
Marie Crofts, Chief Nurse

1. A risk assessment has been undertaken around the legal issues that this report presents and there are no issues that need to be referred to the Trust Solicitors.

2. Strategic Objectives/Priorities - this report relates to, or provides assurance and evidence against, the following Strategic Objective for the Trust;

1) Quality - Deliver the best possible clinical care and health outcomes

Complaints & PALS Annual Report: 1 April 2021 to 31 March 2022
Introduction
This is the annual report on formal complaints, patient advice and liaison service (PALS) contacts, MP enquiries and compliments received by Oxford Health NHS Foundation Trust (OHFT) between 1 April 2021 and 31 March 2022.  This paper provides assurance that the Trust is meeting the legal regulations for the Care Quality Commission’s regulation 16: receiving and acting on complaints. It is a national requitement for NHS Providers to publish an annual complaints report.
Report Summary
The Trust continues to value all complaints and concerns raised to use these as opportunities to make improvements. We actively monitor the key themes identified within complaints received alongside information from other sources of feedback such as Patient Safety Incidents, Legal Claims, Inquests and HR investigations.  Discussions to triangulate the information take place on a weekly basis at the Trust-wide Clinical Weekly Review Meeting and monthly at the Trust-wide Quality and Clinical Governance Sub-Committee.  

Many concerns continue to be resolved locally by senior clinicians who can resolve these promptly.  This can also prevent the escalation of a complaint.  
Highlights from the report are as follows:

· In 2021/22, OHFT received 223 complaints which is a small increase compared to the previous year when 206 complaints were received. There has been little variation over time in the number of complaints received by month. There is limited comparison information nationally, although what is available on numbers by quarter shows the number of complaints received in Q1 and Q2 (2021/22) is slightly higher to our counterpart in the BOB Integrated Care System.
· The majority of complaints were received from carers/ family members and relate to our mental health services.
· The number of  complaints received is low in the context of activity completed; on average we have received 0.17 complaints per 1,000 outpatient appointments and 0.18 complaints per 1,000 inpatient bed days.
· The Oxon City & North East adult mental health team has been under considerable pressure since July 2021 with challenges around staff vacancies and increases in demand. The team has received a high number of complaints and concerns during this unsettled time. An improvement plan is in place with regular monitoring.
· 100% of complaints were acknowledged within three working days.
· 100% of complaints were responded to within a timescale agreed and communicated with the complainant. However, there continue to be a high number of extensions. Overall the average response time was 50 days. We also had three complaints that were responded to outside of 6 months, in all cases the complainant was given regular updates on progress and a written explanation for the delay. We are addressing the timeliness of responses using a quality improvement approach. 
· 27 complaints were re-opened in the year and 21 withdrawn and dealt with locally through PALS.
· The key themes/learning from complaints and concerns are: 
· Lack of communication/information sharing with patients and families

· Insufficient care and support provided in the community

· Staff attitude/behaviour (being rude, uncaring, unprofessional)

· Poor sharing of information across teams, providers and agencies

· Waiting times and access to services

· Communication is the main theme from complaints received nationally in England, relating to 17% of complaints. Followed by concerns about patient care and then values/ behaviour of staff.

· We have 1 ombudsman (PHSO/LGO) case open as of 31st March 2022. In 2021/22 the ombudsman made enquiries about 11 closed complaint cases of which two have commenced to an investigation. Both were closed without any further actions required.

· After the investigation into each complaint, if there are any areas for improvement a  plan is developed by the relevant Service Manager. An example of some of the actions taken in 2021/22 are detailed in the report.
· In addition to complaints, OHFT received and responded to 120 formal MP enquiries in 2021/22 and 841 local concerns in 2021/22. The number of MP enquiries has significantly increased in 2021/22 compared to previous years, with the majority about access to services and waiting times.

· The Trust continues to provide 35 PALS surgeries across wards and day hospitals. Some of the surgeries use volunteers to listen and gather feedback.

· The Trust received 2,476 compliments in 2021/22 which is an increase when compared to the previous year.

Formal Complaints

Number of Complaints Received
There has been a small increase in the number of complaints in 2021/22 when 223 complaints were received, compared to the previous year when 206 complaints were received. The figure below shows the number of new complaints received year by year, this excludes re-opened complaints. There has been little variation over time in the number of complaints received by month, however the number of complaints received this year is slightly higher than last year.
Most complaints were received from carers/family members (n=116) and 86 complaints were received from patient’s/service users.
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Oxfordshire, BaNES, Swindon, and Wiltshire Mental Health Services received the highest number of complaints (29 in Q4 and a total of 110), followed by Buckinghamshire Mental Health Services (13 in Q4 and a total of 51), Community Services (11 in Q4 and a total of 47), Specialised Services (1 in Q4 and a total of 6) and Corporate Support Services (1 in Q4 and a total of 9). 
During 2021/22, 27 (12 in Q4) complaints were re-opened, and further investigations were completed. We noticed an increase in the number of re-opened complaints or people remaining unhappy with their response during the COVID-19 pandemic, most of these concerns related to insufficient care in the community whilst restrictions were in place and an increase in waiting times for assessment/ treatment. 21 (6 in Q4) complaints were withdrawn during this period and were dealt with locally through the PALS route. 
Trust-wide the teams with the highest number of complaints received in the reporting period were as follows;
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The Oxon City & North East adult mental health team has been under considerable pressure since July 2021 with challenges around staff vacancies and increases in demand. The team has had to use high amounts of agency staff to maintain a service and other teams have been used to also help. The team has received a high number of complaints and concerns during this unsettled time. An improvement plan is in place and there are weekly review meetings, as well as monthly meetings with our commissioner for support. Regular communication is happening with system partners such as GPs. The improvement plan includes short and longer term actions. A focus on recruitment and retention continues.
To put the number of complaints received in context of activity levels, the below graphs show the number of Trust-wide complaints by 1,000 outpatient appointments and 1,000 occupied bed days. The number of  complaints received is low against the amount of activity; on average 0.17 complaints per 1,000 outpatient appointments and 0.18 complaints per 1,000 inpatient bed days.  The graphs show there was an increase in the ratio of complaints to appointments in November 2021 when 26 complaints were received across 20 clinical teams. The Oxon City & North East adult mental health team received the most at 3 complaints. The number of complaints by bed days occupied seems to show a small upward trend from September 2021 to March 2022, however when looking at a longer time period the number of complaints dropped in August 2021 and increased back to a more similar level rather than showing an increase. Between November 2021-January 2022 the number of informal concerns received very slightly reduced so possibly more people were choosing to use the complaints route. The central Complaints and PALS team continue to run PALS surgeries about monthly across every ward and day hospital setting to ensure concerns are picked up quickly and patients are listened to. 
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Timeliness of Responding

In 2021/22, 223 complaints have been received, of which 100% were acknowledged by the Complaints & PALS Team within the NHS Complaints Regulations (2009) of three working days. 
Of the 178 complaints which have been investigated and responded to, all of these (100%) were within a timescale agreed and communicated with the complainant. However, there continues to be a high number of extensions required by investigating officers across the Trust, out of the 178 complaints which have been investigated and responded to at the time of writing this report, 108 (61%) cases had an extension in place. The main reasons for extensions are a delay in the allocation of a complaint, an investigating officer being unable to complete the investigation within time due to their workload.  The number and themes from complaints, as well as extensions and delays are monitored and reported on a weekly basis to the Trust-wide Weekly Clinical Review meeting.
Alongside extensions we closely monitor response times. In Oxfordshire, BaNES, Swindon, and Wiltshire Mental Health Services the average number of days in 2021/22 to respond to a complaint was 56 days (currently the longest time it has taken is 172 days).  Within Buckinghamshire Mental Health the average number of days for responding to a complaint was 48 days and the longest timescale was 88 days. Within Community Services the average number of days for responding to a complaint was 44 days and the longest timescale was 176 days.  In Specialised Services the average number of days was 52 days, and the longest timescale was 62 days.

In 2021/22 we had three complaints that were responded to outside of 6 months. In all cases communication was maintained with the complainant throughout and a written explanation for the delay was provided by the Clinical Director.
Actions are being explored to reduce the number of extension requests and improve the response rate. This is forming part of a Quality Improvement project to improve the complaint process and to embed the new NHS Complaint Standards due to be introduced later this year, 2022. More details about the new Standards is below.
Grading of Complaints
All complaints are graded based on severity of harm to the patient using a national risk matrix. Every new complaint and all re-opened complaints are screened for any safeguarding concerns, sent to the Clinical Director and Head of Nursing, and discussed at the Trust-wide Weekly Clinical Review Meeting.  From the 223 complaints received, 215 (96%) were graded low level and eight (4%) were graded high level. The grading is in line with the national changes due to be implemented in 2022/23.
Outcome of Complaints
Of the 178 complaints which have been responded to during 2021/22:

· 33 were upheld (19%), Q4 = 5
· 79 complaints were partially upheld (44%), Q4 = 7

· 56 complaints were not upheld (31%), Q4 = 6
· 10 cases there was no evidence to prove or disprove the outcome of the investigation (6%). 

This compares to a national picture of 27% upheld, 36% partially upheld and 37% not upheld (data source NHS Digital).

The graph below shows the outcomes of complaints. At the moment the national requirement is to continue to use and report on upheld/ not upheld complaint reviews, however we welcome the change expected with the new NHS Complaint Standards to remove this language and to see every concern/ complaint raised as an opportunity to listen and learn.
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Learning from complaints 

After the investigation into each complaint, if there are any upheld elements or any improvements in practice identified then an improvement plan is developed by the relevant Service Manager. In 2021/22, of the 178 complaints which have been responded to, 271 actions were identified across the Trust following the completion of a complaint investigation (Oxfordshire, BaNES, Swindon, and Wiltshire Mental Health Services n = 146, Community Services n = 58, Bucks Mental Health Services n= 57, Specialised Services n= 9 and Corporate Services n=1).  We are currently awaiting 5 plans to be finalised at the time of writing the report.
In Q4, of the 18 complaints which have been responded to, 13 actions were identified across the Trust following the completion of a complaint investigation (Oxfordshire, BaNES, Swindon, and Wiltshire Mental Health Services n = 8 and Community Services n = 3 and Bucks Mental Health Services n= 2).

The Complaints and PALS Team centrally monitor the completion of all actions. The progress with actions is reported regularly and any overdue actions are overseen by the Trust-wide Regulatory Action Monitoring Group.  

The key themes/learning from complaints and concerns are: 

· Insufficient care and support provided in the community

· Staff attitude/behaviour (unfriendly, uncaring, uncompassionate)

· Lack of communication/information sharing with patients and families
· Poor sharing of information across teams, providers and agencies

· Waiting times and access to services
In relation to the major theme on improving how we involve families, including related matters around confidentiality, information provided and communication, a Trust-wide Quality Improvement programme has started, supported by the Oxford Healthcare Improvement team. There is also some customer service work being planned to try and resolve some of the concerns being raised.
From discussions with similar NHS Trusts, our themes from complaints are very similar. This compares to a national picture of most complaints being about clinical treatment (26%), then communication (17%) (data source NHS Digital).

Detailed below are some examples of the actions which have been taken in the last year.

Theme: Insufficient care and support provided in the community

· Pain medication should be proportionate to the level of pain and given with consideration of previous analgesic use. Pain assessments must be repeated following administration of analgesia to monitor the effectiveness. This may be an area for audit in the future (EMU Abingdon)

· Recommend adding to nail surgery guideline that photographic images should be taken throughout the nail surgery procedure process. This should allow better review by clinicians of progress/deterioration or healing (Podiatry North Horton Hospital)

Theme: Lack of communication/information sharing with patients and families

· To utilise all telephone numbers on the clinical record (where appropriate and consent has been given) when not being able to contact a client for an agreed appointment (Healthy Minds IAPT).

· One point of contact needs to be in place while transitioning between services (CAMHS Oxon Neuro Developmental Pathway).

· Staff to create a summary template for appointments containing diagnosis and treatment (Oxon OA Central CMHT).

· Ward to revise their admission process and expectations regarding documentation and timeliness of admission being completed (Ruby Ward)

· Create a leaflet about the mentalisation group available which explains what it is and what it involves. The leaflet could then be emailed or sent to people who might benefit from this intervention. The leaflet might also be helpful for assessment workers when trying to explain this to patients (Oxon City & North East adult mental health team)

· A transitions leaflet to be made by adults Eating Disorder Team which can be shared with young people within CAMHS and their clinicians, to clarify the differences seen in adult services, acknowledging changes around confidentiality and family input being very different (CAMHS Oxon Getting Help South)

Theme: Poor sharing of information across teams, providers and agencies

· Review of process for Community Matron referrals post discharge from neighbouring acute hospital trusts (District Nurses Wantage).

· Contact should be made with health visiting services to ensure all families have access to all necessary support throughout their admission. This will ensure that all services have access to relevant information affecting the family and can respond accordingly. All involvement from teams should be documented on Care notes (Perinatal Service Bucks)

Theme: Waiting times and access to services

· To ensure that digital appointments are accessible for young people, parents/carers. To make sure that young people who don't come on camera still have a full assessment. To ensure that parents/carers are given appropriate opportunity to express their views (CAMHS Wiltshire Salisbury Getting Help).

Training

The Complaints and PALS Team are part of the Trust’s induction programme for new starters. They also provide regular complaints training for nominated investigating officers, as of 31 March 2022 165 staff had been trained, as well as hoc team sessions. The team deliver a session on the management toolkit for managers, clinical leads, and deputies and in 2021/22 four courses were delivered to 109 staff. The content of the investigating officers’ complaints training is currently under review.
Parliamentary Health Service Ombudsman (PHSO) & Local Government Ombudsman (LGO)

At the time of writing this report, there is one current open case with the Parliamentary Health Service Ombudsman (PHSO) and Local Government Ombudsman (LGO).  In 2021/22, the PHSO/LGO made 11 enquiries relating to closed complaints which were not investigated any further.  There were two referrals which the PHSO undertook initial investigations, which were closed with no further actions required. Where learning is identified from the PHSO we take action and oversee progress centrally.
Improving the Complaints Process

Feedback

In September 2020 we introduced two separate feedback forms for both complainants and staff involved in complaints (those interviewed/ named within complaints) to gain an understanding of people’s experiences and to look at ways of improving the complaints process.  Currently we have received a very small number of responses (8 from staff and 30 from complainants) however each response is reviewed to identify any changes that can be made. For the complainants who responded and said they remained unhappy with the outcome to their complaint we have re-opened these to ensure we try and do everything we can.

Audit

The last complaint review took place in March 2022 when the Non-Executive Director who leads on complaints undertook a review of eight complaints in Q3 & Q4.  A random selection of complaints was provided across each directorate (one upheld/partially upheld and one not upheld). The review included looking at the investigation report, letter of response and action plan.  A summary of the review concluded that three out of the eight complaint investigations left some questions for the reviewer and therefore could have been improved. For the rest of the investigations, they were described as thorough, fair and that conclusions were appropriate and balanced.  In terms of the response letters, some were excellently written, being detailed, frank and open, whilst also courteous and fair. For one case it was described as “the handling of this complaint was exemplary from start to finish. The investigation was expert, detailed, objective and fair and the presentation was to a very high standard. The response letter was highly appropriate and sensitively expressed; the inclusion of the investigation report was highly appropriate in this case. Congratulations all round”.

The Complaints & PALS Department have reviewed the feedback for each case and shared this with each Clinical Director to identify what actions to take and to continue to learn from previous investigations. The feedback will also be used to improve the training provided to investigating officers by the Department.
Changes to the NHS Complaints Standards

A national review of the NHS Complaints Standards has been undertaken by the PHSO on how NHS services should approach complaints handling. The draft Standards were published and are being tested by selected NHS Trusts in 2021/22, we were not selected to be involved. The final Standards are expected in 2022. The Team Manager and Head of Quality Governance have reviewed the Trust’s position against the draft Standards and identified some areas for improvement including more timely contact by the investigating officer or senior clinicians when a complaint is received to try and resolve issues quickly, and to improve how learning is disseminated from complaints.  Below is a summary of the draft standards from the perspective of a complainant.
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Comparisons to other NHS Trusts
The Trust submits a quarterly national return on the number of complaints, the full data for England is available here; https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/data-on-written-complaints-in-the-nhs. The latest data published is from 1st April to 30th September 2021.

We also regularly share data with Northampton Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust and Berkshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust so that we can compare and continually look at how to improve.

Informal Concerns
Patient Advice & Liaison Service (PALS)

In 2021/22, the PALS Team managed:

· 841 local concerns
· 1,231 general enquiries
· 120 MP enquiries
· 31 comments from routine PALS Surgeries 
· 32 pieces of feedback via social media
The PALS team are continuing to look at expanding the availability of PALS Surgeries held in clinical services across the Trust to help to resolve concerns and issues at a local level, if possible, before a complaint is raised.  In Q4, the PALS Team handled 206 local concerns, 445 general enquiries, 31 MP enquiries, 12 comments from routine PALS Surgeries and 6 pieces of feedback via social media.  

The team runs a PALS Volunteer initiative which focuses on volunteers supporting PALS surgeries to listen to people’s experiences on our wards.  Due to COVID-19 visiting restrictions, we are running the PALS surgeries virtually and I am pleased to say that we have managed to actively recruit further volunteers to join us.
The PALS Team currently offer 35 PALS surgeries across the Directorates. PALS surgeries are a valuable way of seeking feedback about people’s experiences, both positive and negative, and about working with ward staff to resolve issues of concern at a local level, in a timely and positive manner. Since the pandemic started the PALS surgeries primarily take place via video conversations and involves assistance from a member of staff to facilitate by walking an iPad around the ward, offering every patient the opportunity to speak to a PALS Officer.  There can be issues with running the PALS surgeries virtually, mainly relating to IT glitches and staff availability, but I am pleased to report that these are becoming less as we continue to offer the service, with designated staff members being assigned to assist with facilitating surgeries.  We have also started to reintroduce face to face PALS surgeries since the start of March 2022, which were a great success. This is a snapshot of some of the themes/trends following the feedback received from PALS Surgeries across the Trust. Each piece of feedback is discussed and shared with the ward/team manager or deputy and resolved.  Any concerning issues are also appropriately escalated.
Day Hospitals across Oxon & Bucks

Following the capacity struggles to facilitate the Banbury surgeries last year, these have got off to a great start and have had participants join each time. The feedback regarding staff has been very complimentary and the service users are grateful for the return of face-to-face sessions of some therapies.  The Aylesbury surgeries have all gone ahead but there have not been any service users who wish to participate.  The PALS Officer has reminded the service users of our contact details should they wish to speak with an Officer in a more confidential environment. 

Forensic Wards – low secure 

Service users have expressed that they are finding their time on the ward safe and feel it encourages good recovery.  The activities are varied, and service users are encouraged to join in as many as they can.  The food has been described as delicious and one service user felt lucky to have such a large variety. 

Forensic Wards – medium secure 

There has been a mention of lack of availability of staff on these wards and service users having to wait a while when asking staff to do or get things for them.  Some service users feel that the ward can feel unsettled when the staffing levels are low but when asked if they still feel safe, service users answered yes.  The activities have suffered due to staff availability also, as there hasn’t always been the staff available to set up and carry out all activities, but overall, activities are offered but on a shortened timetable. Many service users are making optimum use of the gym and are enjoying their time ‘pumping iron’.

Mental Health Wards – adult and older people
Service users have been sharing feedback in relation to them feeling safe and well cared for on the wards, with the staff treating them respectfully and actively listening to them.  There has been suggestion of more peer worker visits and more emotional support offered.  Some service users find agency staff rude and display a lack of attention and care but acknowledge that this may be due to them not working enough shifts to build rapports and get to know the service users.  The activities on offer are good and varied and the suggestion of a disco room was raised!  There has been some frustration around the isolation times for COVID, some service users have found this has made their admission harder but understand the rationale.

Mental Health Wards – children and young people CAMHS

These surgeries are offered each month to both Adolescent Units however, service users often do not wish to participate. The times of the surgeries have been changed and offered to be facilitated over the telephone if preferred but still none of the service users wish to participate.  The PALS Officers remind staff to ensure our contact details are easily accessible on the ward for any service user who may wish to contact us outside of the surgery times.

Community Hospitals 

The feedback relating to staff on the wards remains very positive, with service users stating they are made to feel safe and are kept up to date with their care plans. The staff are ‘lovely’ and encouraging although some can be a little short at times when rushed off their feet.  Some service users have mentioned that they prefer to be in their single rooms and are not keen on being moved into sharing rooms. The food remains of a high standard with the portions being of an ample size.  One service user shared a compliment of ‘The care is absolutely fabulous, really good. Everyone is so kind. You couldn’t get better care if you paid’.
Analysis of themes from concerns and complaints

The below is an overall analysis of both complaints and concerns received by the Trust in 2021/22. 

The most common categories of concern;
· All aspects of clinical care (333), with most concerns about insufficient/quality of care in the community (n=172) or medication (n=38).

· 170 cases related to staff attitude/behaviour (50 related to uncaring/uncompassionate, 45 related to a lack of professionalism, 23 related to a hostile/rude manner).  

· 125 related to communication/information sharing.
· 92 related to appointments/referrals.
· 89 related to admission/discharge/transfer.

· 43 related to waiting times and access to services
Five teams have received the highest number of complaints and concerns, an analysis of the concerns is below;
Oxon City & North East adult mental health team:  Of the 106 cases received, there were 27 formal complaints which were all graded low level (23 closed, seven upheld, seven partially upheld, seven were not upheld and for two cases there was no evidence to prove or disprove) and 79 concerns.  38 related to all aspects of clinical care (14 insufficient/quality of care and 12 medication issues).  21 cases related to communication/information sharing, 13 cases related to admission/discharge/transfer of which nine described a poor discharge experience, 11 related to staff attitude/behaviour and eight were about appointments/referrals.
Bucks Aylesbury adult mental health team:  Of the 44 cases, eight complaints which were all graded low level (five closed, three partially upheld and for two there was no evidence to prove or disprove) and 36 concerns.  19 related to all aspects of clinical care (11 of these were an insufficient/quality of care, three were about care planning and three were about medication), 11 related to communication/information sharing and five related to staff attitude/behaviour.  
Bucks Chiltern adult mental health team:  Of the 37 cases received, six complaints which were all graded low level (four closed, three partially upheld and one not upheld) and 31 concerns.  12 related to all aspects of clinical care (eight were about insufficient/quality of care and three were about care planning), 10 cases were about staff attitude/behaviour, four related to an appointment/referral and four related to communication/information sharing.  

Bucks Ruby Ward, an adult acute mental health ward -: Of the 36 cases received, there were six formal complaints, five graded as low level and one graded as high (three closed, two partially upheld and one not upheld) and 30 concerns.  11 cases were about all aspects of clinical care (seven were about insufficient/quality of care, two were about medication issues and two were about care planning), 10 related to staff attitude/behaviour of which five cases related to unfriendly, uncaring and uncompassionate behaviour towards patients and five cases relate to admission/discharge/transfer, of which three were about patients being unhappy with their discharge.  

Oxon North & West adult mental health team:  Of the 30 cases received, seven formal complaints, all graded low level (four closed, three partially upheld and one not upheld) and 23 concerns.  18 cases related to all aspects of clinical care (eight were about insufficient/quality of care, five related to diagnosis and three related to medication).  Four cases were about staff attitude/behaviour.  

Compliments

Compliments 

The Complaints and PALS Team centrally collates the compliments shared by teams including thank you letters and cards. In 2021/22 a total of 2,476 compliments were received, which is a small increase on the previous year (2,384).  Oxfordshire, BaNES, Swindon and Wiltshire Mental Health Services received 675, Community Services received 1206, Buckinghamshire Mental Health Services received 286, Specialised Services received 144 and Corporate Services received 165.  

Extracts from compliments

‘Thank you to the team who have helped us as a family navigate a difficult time, we are so grateful for this. As parents we feel happy knowing that our child is under your care. We also feel supported by staff when attending meetings, thank you’ Getting Help/Getting More Help

‘I just wanted to say thank you for the time we all spent together. Although I appeared cynical at times, I have learnt a lot from our sessions (something clear by the lower assessment scores) as well as having a bit of a laugh. Regardless, I wouldn't be in the same state of mind or have the same "bright future" without you guys, so I give my sincere thanks.’ Horizon Service

‘Firstly thank you for everything, each one of you guys has helped me through my stay here. I appreciate you all so much especially for the kindness and patience during my time here, it’s been lovely being able to talk to you all and I wish you all good luck and happiness.’ Highfield

’I wanted to let you know I have seen a big improvement in both myself and partner since the duty visit undertaken by *** and *** two weeks ago and wanted to thank them for this. I also wanted to thank *** for her brilliant advice and to compliment her professionalism. Due to this advice there has seen a big positive change in my partner’s behaviour since implementing this change, and I am finding the situation a lot easier to manage at home.’ Older adult CMHT
‘I wanted to feed back that my daughter and I have felt really reassured and listened to particularly after my GP had made me feel that my daughter and her difficulties would not be considered by CAMHS. I found the discussion we had helpful, and I am really grateful for the time and space to understand what might be needed for my daughter.’ SPA Team CAMHS  

‘Words can’t explain how grateful I am to you for going above and beyond to help me in my recovery and to ensure I had a healthy pregnancy. Without you I would not be where I am today, happy and more comfortable and flexible with food, and able to look after and play with my happy baby. So thank you, I will miss working with you!’ Eating Disorders Team

‘It is wonderful here; you cannot beat the place. They have really helped me in such a short time. I can now stand and go to use the facilities by myself. They are so cheerful! Anytime of the day or night. You can hear the staff giggling which is lovely. It is just wonderful; I just cannot describe – it is magical’. Bicester Community Hospital  

‘I feel I am back to baseline (almost) and would like to request discharge. I cannot praise the support from CTS, I’d like to pass on my thanks to the young man who treated me, I had a ‘dreadful’ experience in hospital, but your team are ‘top notch’ and have restored my faith in healthcare.’ Community Therapy

‘The food is ‘good, honest grub’ and is also sustaining.  The kitchen is very accommodating and is aware of my preferences/requests and actions as much as they can when it would probably be easier to say no. The nurses are perfectly charming, respectful, courteous and kind and all of my care needs are met.’ Didcot Community Hospital

‘I know I have paranoia and mental health issues and didn’t always feel safe, but I feel reassured by staff on the ward that I am now safe. I like all the activities and really like doing art and computing.’ Wenric Ward, forensic
‘I enjoy being the Activities Coordinator and I organise quizzes, bingo, pool nights, summer barbeques and pool tournaments. I enjoy cooking for myself as the ward is self-catering and I can access food.  I always feel supported by staff.’ Lambourn House, forensic
’My treatment and care are going well on the ward, and I attend the Patient Rep meetings regularly.  I am happy with my care and understand my treatment plan. The food is nice, lots of choice and I love Friday’s menu. The portions are big, and I am never left feeling hungry. I feel safe on the ward and like my bedroom – it is clean and warm enough and I have access if I need to open the window.’ Evenlode, learning disability forensic ward
BOD 29/2022
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